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Gibboney Lake - An Important Loacl Wetland  

in March 2020 

By Chuck Miller, CAFC President 

 

 

In March before life in North America changed forever I led a group from the Sault Naturalists on 

a snowshoe of Gibboney Lake on March 7, 2020. This is what we found. 

 

 



We explored the marshland associated with Gibboney Lake. The lake is a significant wetland in 

Johnson Township. This wetland is located 6 km northeast of Desbarats on the Old Mill Road. 

The weather was cooperative with just below freezing temperatures, fresh snow two days previous, 

light south wind and a mix of sun and cloud. 

This trip was to look for signs of winter life in the marsh. The group was 

not in a hurry and had only 2 - 3 km to explore. We were generally 

looking for tracks and winter homes ð but were happily surprised when 

two otters and bald eagles made an appearance. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Beaver House Muskrat Push Up 



We started our explorations at Old Mill Road where a section of 

Crown land joins the road to the lake. There had been a report of 

a Great Gray Owl along the access from Highway #17 but we did 

not see it. The outflow of Gibboney Lake is Stobie Creek ð the 

water is open here and wild turkeys come to drink and the otters 

to slide over the snow. There was lots of evidence of otter activity 

along Stobie Creek and more as we moved toward the lake. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The outflow of the lake had a beaver dam and we soon came to the beaver house. Chickadees and 

ravens were present along the way.  

 

 

 

 

 

 



While circumnavigating the first bay of the lake we came to rose hips, and in the alder, a nest made 

by an Eastern Kingbird about ½ meter above the snow level. 

 

 

 

A Red Fox had left tracks in the snow where drifting snow had 

hardened the snow surface. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Swamp Rose Nest of Eastern Kingbird 

Red Fox Tracks 



Tamarack trees lined the shore and we ventured over and dug a snow pit to search for plants 

including bog rosemary, cranberry, and swamp laurel. This all indicated that the fringe of the lake 

was a fen, a wetland with less nutrients than a marsh but with some ground water flow. Marshes 

have more water flow and higher nutrients and support plants such as cattails. 

In the fen we took advantage of protection from 

the south breeze offered by the tamarack and 

black spruce trees to have lunch.  

Snowshoe Hare and wing impressions also 

marked the snow. While having lunch two otters 

took the opportunity to come out onto the ice ð 

where open water existed between the large and 

small bay of the lake. Everyone had a good look 

as the otters returned as we circumnavigated the 

lake. A mature bald eagle flew over and later an 

immature bald eagle. Looking off to the north ð first one and then two bald eagles were seen 

perched in a dead tree along the ridge.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Swamp Laurel 

Bald Eagle 



We carried on to the east where a cattail marsh indicated the inflow of Black Creek. 

We stopped to look at cattails. The group then skirted the creek inflow arriving at some possible 

coyote tracks ð judging by the stride length they seemed too long to be a fox. 

 

 

 

 

Coyote Tracks 


